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Mickleham Lives Part 1
[bookmark: _GoBack]MEMORIES OF MY FATHER, JESSE FULLER 1901 – 1972
Bill Fuller, legendary waiter at The Running Horses was born and grew up in Mickleham. 
At the time of his death in January 2000 he had been writing a series of memoirs for the parish magazine. 
This edited version of Bill’s articles gives us an opportunity to put some photographs from the 
village archives into context, which we hope readers will find interesting.

My father, Jesse Fuller, was born on the 25th July 1901 at 3 Hillside Cottages, London Road Mickleham. 
Hillside Cottages were situated above Flint Cottages, halfway between the site of the old Forge Café and what is now Frascati’s. (In the early 1900s these two buildings were working forges.) Both sets of Hillside Cottages were pulled down some 35 years ago, as was The Old Forge Café.  For many years the source of water for Hillside Cottages was a deep well situated between number 4 and the second block of cottages, numbers 5 to 8. Dad went to school at the top of Byttom Hill, not surprisingly now called Old School House. In 19?? the school was transferred to the present building in School Lane.  Dad must have been a diligent pupil as on two occasions he was awarded the Samuel Woods Prize. When I was in infants, Miss Strudwick had great pleasure in pointing out his name on the Roll of Honour board on occasions when I apparently was not paying attention to the subject in hand.
It would of course be an impossible task to recall my father's earlier years but for the fact that he had put in writing some 20,000 words from which I am able to draw. In 1915 he left school and took a gardening job at Juniper Hall, but with pot washing, weeding and pulling the lawn mower with the head gardener sitting on it, Dad quickly became disillusioned. The next year my grandfather told Dad that Mr Hunt, the manager of the Burford Bridge Hotel, wanted a page boy, at ten shillings a week (50p), uniform provided and to live in. As Dad was only getting eight shillings a week at Juniper Hall he jumped at the chance and started work at the hotel on 28th March 1916. Little did he know he would still be there 50 years later. One of Dad’s jobs was to fill the match containers all over the hotel with Bryant* & May ‘Runaways’.  One morning Mr Hunt said to him ‘These matches have got a good name, the blighters do run away’.  (*The Bryant family lived at Juniper Hill in the late 1800s.)
My father soon from page boy to bar work, taught by Louis, a Swiss barman whose fiancée was a waitress in the billiard room. (In the Second World War this room was heavily sandbagged, the billiard table was set upon the bags and the cellar created beneath was a very secure and safe air raid shelter! This room is now the cocktail bar and lounge). Dad then went into the dining room to assist the head waiter, Jimmy Blaney, serving 
the vegetables and later coffee to his customers, also re-laying his tables for him. This was apparently a good financial move as he was given an additional shilling (5p) and a packet of cigarettes. 'So that's where I got the habit! ' 
At 9 o'clock each morning Albert Bull, the chef would bring a large jug of hot milk to the bar, and with two waiters would toss a coin to see who would pay for the rum which was to go into it. All three were due to be called up for the army, and not very enamoured with the idea. I could have taken to Mrs Hunt, the manageress at the Burford Bridge, who refused to call my father Jesse as she said this was a girl 's name and always referred to him as ‘Tommy'. Each morning she would ring the dining room bell at 11 o'clock and tell one of the staff to tell Tommy to bring two Worthingtons up to her sitting room, on doing so she then told him to close the door because one was always for him. 
Many famous people used the hotel and became great friends of the Hunts, among them Marie Lloyd, Lily Langtry who stayed with her husband, Sir Hugo De Both, and Jose Collins at the height of her fame in ‘Maid of the Mountains’.  It was cocktails, champagne and Beehive 1848 brandy. Then there was Vesta Tilly, Douglas Fairbanks and the Crazy Gang (which reminds me that Mr Owen Stewart, who held the licence of The Running Horses from 1938 until 19833 purchased Bud Flanagan 's Rolls Royce). 
Saturday night at the Burford was often the racing fraternity night with such well-known names as Stanley Wooter, George Duller, Fred Reeves and many more. Sunday lunch was the meal which notables from the stage attended, including Harry Preston, The Hon Mrs Greville of Polesden Lacey, and Count Ziboroski, whose famous car, Chitty, Chitty Bang Bang, was parked proudly outside the hotel. It had four large brass pipes coming out of the bonnet and a tremendous exhaust pipe. If you were behind it when he started the engine, it 
would bowl you over. 
When peace came in 1918 Mrs Hunt, wife of the owner of the Burford Bridge Hotel, purchased more champagne glasses for the occasion. The dining room was packed. Fireworks were purchased from Nicols of Redhill and one of their employees was sent to oversee the display. Unfortunately, he got drunk, was carried to the stables and bedded down on some hay, after having made sure sure that he had no means of starting a fire. Bonfires were burning all around the hills, then it started to rain, which did not detract from the celebration inside the hotel, though it did ruin a piano which had been left out on the lawn; nobody worried, the war was over. 
My father recalls that Mr Hunt founded the first Masonic Lodge in Leatherhead, the Ledrede Lodge, their gatherings were held at the Old Swan Hotel, Leatherhead. The Old Berkeley coach ran each weekday during that summer, it was owned by a Mr Goddard and Mr Mills of circus fame. It started from the Berkeley Hotel in London, changed horses at Sheen, then on to the Burford. It was an attempt to re-establish the tradition of Mr Vanderbilt, the American, who ran his coach from London to the Metropole in Brighton, the Burford Bridge being halfway was the lunchtime stop. Mr Vanderbilt would get off the box, go into the smoking room and have a pint of Bass in a special silver with a big ‘V' on it. He went down in the Titanic in 1912. His tankard was much admired by visitors to the hotel, but eventually it was 'lost' '. 

I am well aware that George Meredith, who lived for many years in Flint Cottage at the foot of Box Hill, died on 18th May 1909 when my father was only eight years old, yet Dad wrote the following: ...he had a chalet in the garden, it was glass all around to catch the sun, it wasn't on a swivel like George Bernard Shaw's, but I wonder if that had given Mr Meredith the idea. 
Mr Meredith was a sick man in his last years and he would often come past the Burford Bridge Hotel in a wicker chair pulled by a donkey and led by his gardener, Mr White. When Meredith died he left a large legacy to his gardener and reporters arrived to ask Mr White about his late employer. He told them he had some old papers at home that Mr Meredith had asked him to burn. It turned out that they were old manuscripts which Mr White sold for £600! 
To appreciate the value of that money, here are examples of prices in the hotel in 1918: a mild ale 4d a pint, that is where the public bar got its name 'Four Ale Bar'; Bass 7d a pint; Worthington, Bass and Guinness 7d a bottle; light ale and brown ale 41/2d a bottle; whisky, gin and rum 51/2 a nip, propriety brands 7d a nip. A four-course lunch 4/6d; a five- course dinner 6/6d. Mr Douglas Bing, the famous cabaret artist, paid 50 shillings (£2.50) in all for one week's stay! How times have changed. 

In my father’s early years what we know as the Old London Road was the main road and there were big fields opposite the Burford Bridge Hotel. Surrey Trust, who owned the Burford, wanted to purchase some land facing the hotel for a car park, but the owner, Miss Drummond of Fredley (suffragette and great friend of Mrs Pankhurst), would not sell. Later, when she realised the potential of the site, Miss Drummond sold it to a friend who turned the field into a car park and petrol station with four pumps.  Not to be outdone Surrey Trust [later Trusthouse Forte]then had two pumps installed in front of the hotel. Eventually the owner of the garage and four pumps sold out to the Surrey Trust. 
One of the hotel staff, Harry Orbell, had a brother who worked in Sam Darling’s stable at Newmarket. He used to send Harry tips, which seldom won. One day Harry was told that Mr Macomber would win the Cesarewitch and Cambridger with Forseth and Masked Marvel.  Dad had a pound each way double, but Harry didn’t trust the information - both horses won completing a 500-1 double! Dad’s luck was certainly in. Another day a young man came into the hotel and was raffling his motor bike at one shilling and sixpence a ticket as he was going to Australia.  He had just two tickets left in his book; Harry purchased one, Dad the other. You’ve guessed it, Dad won!  MacFisheries in Dorking used to raffle the turkeys which were left after Christmas, and for four years running Dad won, the last one weighed 28lb.  Not bad for a shilling! His best win though was meeting my mother, but that is another story.   	

[bookmark: _Hlk22832127]

Mickleham Lives Part 2
MEMORIES OF JESSE WILLIAM HENRY (BILL) FULLER 1931 – 2000 
Bill Fuller, legendary waiter at The Running Horses was born and grew up in Mickleham. 
At the time of his sudden death in January 2000 he had been writing a series of memoirs for the 
parish magazine. This article includes an edited version of his memories from 1930
onwards and concludes with excerpts from his and his wife, Olga’s obituaries.

My Mother, Ida Mary Fuller 1904-1985 was born in Lucknow, India. I am sure she could hardly have imagined living in England, let alone spending most of her life in the village of Mickleham.  She was the eldest daughter of Regimental Sergeant Major Newson, who was eventually seconded to an Indian regiment where he rose to the rank of Major. Upon his retirement the family moved to Rangoon, Burma, where he eventually died of sunstroke. Mother enjoyed her life and was an ardent student, winning at one stage a prize for religious studies.  This achievement was mentioned in the magazine of her Mandalay School whose headmaster was a Reverend Ince.  His brother, Dr Ince, was a family friend. A photograph showing the doctor and his family with their Indian servants, together with the magazine were among Mother’s treasured possessions.  Years later when Peter Ince became Rector of Mickleham we discovered that the ‘Inces’ of her childhood had been Peter’s great uncles. After the demise of grandfather, the family had no alternative but to leave Burma, as all women there were considered inferior and required to forfeit all but personal belongings.  So on the 9th May 1923 mother’s journey to Mickleham began. On arrival in England Mother worked as a nanny for a family in Dorking.  I am not quite sure how she met my father, though he records many outings together on the motorbike which he had earlier won. Apparently, Mr Hunt, the manager of the Burford, felt they were ideally suited but sadly he died in 1929, before my parents’ wedding. They were married in St Michael’s Church on the 16th November 1930 and held their wedding breakfast for 56 people at The Running Horses, Mickleham. I have the receipt which came to £16.18.10d.  I understand that would represent a figure in excess of £2,000 today, but with Dad’s betting winnings this represented a small investment and accordingly a well-worthwhile outlay. 
There was quite a rivalry between the W.I. and the Mothers’ Union and the last time the Mothers Union banner, which used to rest in St Michael’s Church, [now in village archives] was used my mother was the standard bearer at the inauguration of Guildford Cathedral.   		 

The thirties must have been a very exciting time at the Burford.  The new lounge was built in 1931, followed by the swimming pool, and in 1934 the Tithe Barn was moved from Abinger, every beam numbered and re-erected exactly. In 1935 the first meeting of the local branch of the BMA was held in the Tithe Barn and after dinner when all the guests had departed there was a considerable amount of Cockburn 1914 port left which was enjoyed by the staff.  Apparently, the following morning Dad had to callout Doctor Everett as his foot had swollen like a balloon.  The diagnosis was gout which reappeared at least once a year for the rest of his life, though he never drank port again. One year, Mr Kempton, a regular customer, who owned the famous greyhound ‘Mick the Miller’, winner of the Greyhound Derby on more than one occasion, invited 120 soldiers from the Star and Garter Hospital, Richmond, with their nurses for a day out.  There was an open bar and the band from the Kingston Empire played. Jimmy Walker, mayor of New York, and his wife stayed in the hotel for a long time.  He was in England because of the troubles in New York with the gangster Al Capone and company during the prohibition era.  He actually had a thatched house built at Fredley which unfortunately burnt down. The meet of the foxhounds on Boxing Day had stopped because of the electrification of the railway, although Major Howard of Downside, Leatherhead, introduced it again with drag hounds trained to follow a certain scent. The Mickleham by-pass, built with the same machinery used to construct the German autobahns, was officially opened in 1938 by Hoare Belisha MP.  It was not to be in operation for long as on 3rd September 1939 war was declared on Germany and the by-pass was closed and taken over by the army. I well remember Dad telling me that a fortnight before hostilities began there was a meeting on Box Hill of German and Italian catering workers, and very shortly afterwards they had left their various employments, obviously returning to their respective countries. On a personal note my parents were blessed, if that is the right word, with three children.  I put in an appearance on 23rd November 1931, my sister Pat on 14th May 1935 and my younger brother Brian on 17th May 1939. 											 
I was thirteen when my father asked me if I would like to work at the Burford Bridge Hotel as a commis waiter.  It was not long before I was allocated four tables to run on my own on Saturday night and Sunday lunch which I found not only interesting, but also rewarding. The coal-fired kitchen in those days was situated where the lounge is now, with the restaurant up steep stairs leading to the dining room that has now been turned into two bedrooms and the front part with the bay windows a small room for private functions.  The hard part was having to carry the plates and food salvers on large wooden trays up the stairs and along the full length of the dining room to my station. One memorable Sunday lunchtime I heard the ominous sound of a doodle bug approaching. Suddenly its engine cut out which meant it was about to plummet to earth.  As I stood with my heavily laden tray halfway down the dining room, I watched with not a little misgiving as diners and staff all disappeared beneath the tables. Rooted to the spot I was greatly relieved when I heard it explode in the far distance. Early in the war I recall my father arriving home on Saturday night, very worried. One of the German bombers had unloaded a basket of incendiary bombs and Box Hill was alight; it could have meant that the following bombers would unleash their bombs on the area. As luck would have it, the droning planes overhead ignored the lights of Box Hill and continued on their way to poor old London. A Mr Platt, who was staying at the Burford, owned a furnishing business in Hammersmith which he visited each day. On arrival one morning he found a huge crater, not far from his establishment, surrounded by experts from the War Office.  It was eventually established that this damage was the result of the first German rocket. Mr Johnson, Headmaster of Mickleham School, was very proud of the bank of yellow flowers in School Lane.  He was devastated when these were dug out, with most of the bank, so that air raid shelters could be built, but accepted the inevitability of this action. 	The Sun Insurance office from 40 Chancery Lane, London, were evacuated to Mickleham Downs House and further shelters were built into the hillside to accommodate their staff. I well remember the winter of 1946/7 as I had then left school and was working as a junior clerk for the Sun office, trudging up Byttom Hill with snow falling into the top of my wellies – that really was a hard winter!  It has to be pointed out that the Mickleham Downs House occupied by Lady Aitken is not the same building. The original house was pulled down. In 1948 the Catering Wages Act came into force and Dad as head waiter, earning 35/- a week, and the head chef, £8 a week, were pleasantly surprised to be paid £10 and £20 respectively.  Great changes were in store for the Burford - its owners, Surrey Trust had sold out to Trust Houses [later Trusthouse Forte]. 
This is where Bill’s memories end as at the end of January 2000 Bill tragically died following emergency abdominal surgery.  And so Mickleham lost one of its best-known characters. Through his job as a waiter for many years at The Running Horses, Bill became well known to many people – far and wide, as well as locally. Bill was educated at St Michael’s School, rising to Head Boy.  On leaving school at the age of 14, he went to work in London for the Sun Life Insurance Company, travelling daily on the Green Line bus.  To earn extra money, he helped his Dad at the Burford Bridge Hotel, working part-time as a waiter at weekends and for dinner-dances.  On reaching 18, Bill went to do his National Service and was stationed with the army in Devizes.  He was a Corporal in the Pay Corps and it was that uniform which he wore on his marriage to Olga Popperova on 10th February 1951 in St Michael’s Church.   Mr Douglass conducted the ceremony and the reception was held in the Village Hall.
Olga had come to England in 1939 from Prague, Czechoslovakia on the Kindertransport.  Her mother (who died when Olga was very young, and she never knew) was Jewish.  She came, knowing no English, with her mother’s jewellery sewn into her vest.  When she arrived in England she found herself in a village hall, waiting for someone to claim her – she was the last one there, and she recalled that she looked out of the window into the dark thinking ‘This must be what it’s like to be dead’ – it is almost impossible to understand how this nine- year-old must have felt. She eventually arrived in Dorking and was billeted with three Plymouth Brethren sisters.  Later she trained as a nurse.  She was very pretty and had numerous admirers – but Bill was the one she fell in love with and they were happily married for just short of 50 years.
Olga and Bill spent their first year of married life in digs in Sidcup, moving to Dell Close in 1953.  Bill was soon asked by Mr Stewart, then owner of The Running Horses, to help out at a function.  This was followed by an offer of full-time employment and Bill spent the rest of his working life there. Their son, Howard, was born in 1957, just before Bill and Olga moved to Holmwood where they lived for 30 years, returning to Mickleham in 1990. Bill grew his wonderful moustache and beard on a visit to Prague in the ’60s.  He became well known and respected by the patrons of The Running Horses and served some very famous people in his time – he was particularly proud of a framed caricature of himself, drawn by Sir Harry Secombe in 1972 and a signed photo of Telly Savalas bearing a message of gratitude.  Bill especially enjoyed cooking flambés etc at the table, which he did with great panache – the copper pans in The Running Horses are all his.  He must have had some wonderful tales to tell, which magazine readers would perhaps have been able to enjoy, had he lived.  For example, he used a give a hand at parties given by Lord Beaverbrook at Cherkley Court. After he died, Olga received many tributes which she treasured – among which were compliments on  his kindness, on his prodigious memory which enabled him to greet people by name even after long intervals, on his impressive appearance and professionalism, and his knowledge of the village and surrounding large estates – he knew four generations of the Aitken family.  Many people liked going to The Running Horses because of Bill and he was a great asset to the pub.  He was interested in stamp-collecting, wines and writing.  He belonged to a writing club and took a course by post.  We have all enjoyed his contributions to this magazine, which we greatly appreciated.  He also enjoyed singing, was a member of the church choir and took part in our summer concerts.  (He recalled that when he was a choirboy at St Michael’s years ago every Christmas Lord Bennett would invite the choir to sing carols for his guests at Juniper Hill, for which they each received a shilling.) In recent years he was a Parish Councillor.  Over 140 people attended Bill’s funeral to pay their respects.  Olga continued to live in Swanworth Lane until late 2012 when she moved to a home near her brother-in-law and his wife, Brian and Barbara Fuller.  According to Brian she was very happy there and believed she was in a hotel – ‘Please will you bring my brother-in-law some tea?’  she would demand of the staff.  A Jewish princess to the end.  She died in June 2015, aged 86.

